
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

February 14, 2013 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 14, 2013.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica (arrived at 7:38 p.m.), Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Donald Gaddy.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 14, 2013 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2. 
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.  
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. January 10, 2013 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. December  2012 Tax Collector’s Report
C. December  2012 Finance Report

Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill  
Nays:  None
4.
Consideration of Purchasing a Utility Vehicle for the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and a Budget Amendment for the Purchase 
· Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire Department Chief Donald Gaddy reminded the council that he spoke to them last month about the possibility of the town purchasing a utility vehicle for the fire department, which they could use for rescue (and some other things).  At that time, the mayor said that Chief Gaddy needed to go find a price; Chief Gaddy got three different prices and gave the mayor the cheapest one.  Chief Gaddy explained that the narrowest one he could find was 56” wide, which would work well for going down the trail and being able to get someone out that was hurt or having problems.  It would be a stock unit; meaning it would have a dump bed on the back of it.  They make a special thing to go in the back of it that the Stokes basket would go in, but Chief Gaddy felt that the fire department could make one cheaper and use it to go out (not only on the trail), but they have had to go out in the woods, on numerous occasions, to get people that most times are either cutting wood or riding horses and it takes six to eight people to carry a 150 pound individual back out of there.  In addition, Chief Gaddy stated that everybody remembers the train wreck and they had four utility vehicles down there moving equipment and people.  They also have some areas where it could be used if they had a manhunt, which always seems to happen at night, it could be used to move people around so that they could cover a whole lot more area than they could with a couple of guys on foot.  It could be used for numerous different things.  

· Councilman Countryman asked if the vehicle would be equipped with a winch.  Chief Gaddy responded that it doesn’t come with one, but that would be one of the things that the fire department will buy and put on it.  Mayor Becker asked if they would put lights on it also.  Chief Gaddy responded that they would put lights on the rail on top, so they could use it better at night.  Councilman Countryman asked if it would have emergency lighting.  Chief Gaddy responded they would probably have a small red light bar on it just so it can be seen.  They would probably put a couple of pretty good spot lights up on it, which means they would have to change the battery out, but that’s not a big deal to just put a heavier battery in it.  Councilman Countryman asked who the supplier was with the lowest price.  Chief Gaddy responded Iron Horse; he called Rockingham and Wadesboro and couldn’t get a better price.  In fact, Chief Gaddy was told to call Rockingham to get a lot better price and theirs was actually higher.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he had done some looking online and the Manufactures Suggested Retail Price (MSRP) on this model was $9,299, so the top of the line price at Iron Horse was quite a bit off the MSRP.  Councilman Countryman asked if the council was looking at $4,300.  Mayor Becker responded no, by 50/50 we are looking at the full price for this and Chief Gaddy would be doing the up-fitting, so we are looking at the price of $8,691 [from the town].  Mayor Becker gave a quick finance officer update: at one point we were looking to buy the vehicle and have a shared agreement, which he, Chief Gaddy, and the clerk worked on.  Attorney Griffin did not advise doing that; he advised that such agreements tend to get "really messy".  The question then became: if this is approved, we could buy it and charge it to our Capital budget, where the money is budgeted, but we are not keeping it, so it really isn’t sensible accounting to do that and give it away in the same fiscal year.  The best thing to do is to simply transfer money out of Capital to Fire Protection and give the money to the fire department as a grant; it would just become part of our fire protection budget.  The sales tax issue is that if the town doesn’t buy it, then they can’t file for a tax refund.  Since the fire department is a nonprofit, they can file for the tax refund the same way the town can.  Therefore, the town would give the fire department the payment less the sales tax; the fire department pays the sales tax and would get it back next year.  Councilman Countryman asked for clarification on the 50/50 wording in the memo.  Mayor Becker explained what Town Clerk Vicky Brooks meant was that Chief Gaddy had said that the additional costs would be roughly the same as the initial cost of the vehicle; i.e. if the fire department bought the slide in rack it would cost $11,000, which is why they want to do that on their own.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the fire department would also be buying the trailer to move it in, because it won’t go on the road.   

· Councilman Countryman made a motion for the town to provide $8,691.00 to the fire department from Capital Funding to Fire Protection and let them buy this rescue vehicle for the use of the community and Councilwoman Neill seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill  
Nays:  None
· Councilwoman Critz mentioned that Mayor Becker gave an estimated price for the town buying one [utility vehicle] for trail maintenance and asked if he had one in mind.  Mayor Becker responded that it was his initial thinking (over the time the town has been doing trail maintenance) for the town to eventually buy a used one, because the maintenance isn't “mission critical”, but that can wait.  Chief Gaddy mentioned that there will be a lot of trail familiarization going on and if Mayor Becker has some maintenance issues that he needs to take care of they can “familiarize” themselves.  Mayor Becker thanked the council for supporting the fire department in this way; as soon as the trail was made available Chief Gaddy was thinking about safety.  Mayor Becker appreciates the council deciding to go ahead and help the fire department purchase the utility vehicle.  Councilman Countryman commented that it is a serious thing and an important service.  Mayor Becker stated that for it to be recorded properly, even though Councilman Countryman said “transfer money from Capital”, a separate motion was needed to approve the budget amendment to transfer $9,000 out of Capital into Fire Protection. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to create a budget amendment, the amendment being 2012-01 transferring $9,000.00 from the Capital Outlay Budget to the Fire Protection Budget with and effective date upon adoption of this amendment and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill  
Nays:  None
· The budget amendment is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF 

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2012-2013

O-2012-01


WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION  1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2012-01:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Fire Protection
	$9,000
	
	Capital Outlay
	$9,000

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$9,000
	
	Total
	$9,000



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.



ADOPTED this 14th day of February, 2013.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


___________________________________


Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

· Mayor Becker wished Chief Gaddy good luck and thanked the fire department for their dedication.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that there is one place where there is a tree down (a horse couldn’t get under it) that she didn’t think a four-wheeler would be able to get under.  Chief Gaddy noted that they would carry a chain saw with them.  
5.
Consideration of a Resolution of Authorizing Participation in the North Carolina Local Government Debt Setoff Program

· Mayor Becker explained that Delinquent Tax Collector Janet Ridings has been very aggressive in collections, as the council can see from the tax reports, but she is on her second notice with some of the people.  The town discussed the Debt Setoff Program years ago; there were limitations – Social Security numbers are needed for the State to effectively garnish a tax refund for example.  Former Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson was working on that, but Ms. Ridings has gotten advice from the County Tax Collector about their participation.  Mayor Becker and Ms. Ridings are working on getting approved by Accurint (a LexisNexis Company) for getting some of this information based on names and addresses; being able to get the date of birth and Social Security number, so that the town will have the necessary information to collect.  There are a lot of security clearances to go through, which are in progress.  The Debt Setoff Program is spelled out in the memo [in the agenda packet]; the council will have to approve a motion to participate if they want Mayor Becker and Ms. Ridings to complete the process of being able to get the information.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin how he felt about this.  Attorney Griffin responded “aren’t you irresponsible if you don’t?”, that the town has an obligation to collect a debt and this is one means to do it, they have tried others and it seems to him they should do it.  Mayor Becker noted that there is a $15 service charge, which use to be charged to the municipal government; however, five or six years ago legislation changed and that charge gets added to the taxpayer. The notification procedures are very strict, there is a format that Mayor Becker and Ms. Ridings have gone over and the letter has to spell out the $15 fee with the opportunity for a hearing if they can prove they don’t owe the money; it is a very strict process that has to be gone through with any taxpayer that is put into the Debt Setoff Program.  Councilman Countryman asked what ultimately happens when somebody is entered into that program.  Mayor Becker responded if they have a tax refund from the State of North Carolina, the Department of Revenue looks for debts that various agencies may have put in the Debt Setoff Program and may take some that money out of their tax refund; the debtors are notified of the process.  Councilman Countryman asked if the funds then come back to the town.  Mayor Becker responded that the person pays the $15 and then the town gets the net amount due and those funds have to go into the North Carolina Capital Management Trust (which is the next agenda item).  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt this Resolution of Authorizing Participation in the North Carolina Local Government Debt Setoff Program and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The resolution is as follows:


TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING PARTICIPATION IN THE

NORTH CAROLINA LOCAL GOVERNMENT DEBT SETOFF PROGRAM

R-2013-02

WHEREAS, NC G.S. Chapter 105A, the Setoff Debt Collection Act, authorizes the North Carolina Department of Revenue to cooperate in identifying debtors who owe money to qualifying local agencies and who are due refunds from the Department of Revenue; and 

WHEREAS, the law authorizes the setting off of certain debts owed to qualifying local agencies against tax refunds; and
WHEREAS, the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners and the North Carolina League of Municipalities have jointly established a clearinghouse to submit debts on behalf of the Town of Mineral Springs as defined in G.S. §105A-2(6), effective January 1, 2006 and thereafter as provided by law; 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mineral Springs Town Council that the Town of Mineral Springs will participate in the debt setoff program and hereby designates Deputy Tax Collector Janet Ridings, or any successor in the office of Deputy Tax Collector, as the person to hold hearings and conduct necessary proceedings.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor of Mineral Springs is hereby authorized to execute such documents and agreements as necessary to participate in the debt setoff program.



ADOPTED, this the 14th day of February, 2013.








     ___________________________________








     Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

_____________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

6.
Consideration of Authorizing the NCCMT as a Depository

· Mayor Becker explained that the North Carolina Capital Management Trust is essentially a very liquid mutual fund that the Department State Treasurer’s Office allows municipalities and other State agencies to use for keeping funds; theoretically, it gives you a slightly better yield than a money market bank account.  Mayor Becker stated that these days the cash version basically doesn’t do much better, so there is no financial advantage right now; it’s just another official depository.  The Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act requires the council to approve each bank the town puts money in; therefore, if the town wants to use the North Carolina Capital Management Trust it must be approved as an official depository.  The biggest reason for doing this is that, at this time, it is the only place the State will transfer funds from the Debt Setoff Program into, which is done by wire transfer.  

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to authorize the NCCMT as an official depository of the City of Mineral Springs and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
7.
Consideration of a Conditional Zoning Presentation by Bill Duston and Calling for a Special Meeting

· Ms. Brooks explained that she and Mayor Becker had had the opportunity to meet with Mr. Bill Duston at the town hall to discuss Conditional Zoning Districts, which is something that the town is very interested in.  At that time, Mr. Duston offered to come do a presentation to the town council and the planning board, so that they would understand what Conditional Zoning Districts are and perhaps help us move forward getting those changes in our ordinance [with council approval].  After some discussion, there was a consensus of the council to hold a special joint meeting on Tuesday, February 26, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. at the town hall.  Councilwoman Critz volunteered herself and Mayor Becker to be in charge of providing subs/drinks/chips for the meeting.   
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to have a special meeting on Tuesday, February 26, 2013 at 6:00 p.m.at the Mineral Springs Town Hall for the purpose of a conditional zoning presentation by Mr. Bill Duston and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
8.
Discussion of Security of the McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area


· Mayor Becker referred to the memo in the agenda packet.  Councilwoman Neill stated that it is terrible that this is happening.  Mayor Becker responded that it’s the only bad thing that is, except for the one garbage dump (580 pound) that we got way back when.  The trail users are being very good, but we’ve got one kid (maybe) going in there and doing donuts and really tearing up the gravel.  The wildlife cameras gave gotten so inexpensive and the image quality is so good, we could get some pictures that would identify the vehicle and maybe even get a tag number if we get a high enough resolution model.  Councilwoman Critz explained that Mayor Becker talked with Sheriff Cathey and she was really excited with his response, because he was basically saying that if it turns out to be a young person they can go and put the “fear of God” into them and get them involved in some kind of community service.  Mayor Becker added "…such as putting a rake into his hand and sending him to our gravel parking lot to do some raking for a few weekends".  Councilwoman Critz continued that if it turns out to be an adult they could be prosecuted, so if word got out that you get caught, then she doesn’t think we have a serious enough problem that we can’t deter it if we act quickly.  Mayor Becker pointed out that he thought the town should try a camera, because he asked Sheriff Cathey if he could do something if we have images and Sheriff Cathey said they could work from that; it’s like anything else in law enforcement.  You do your best, you hit or miss, if you miss them one time, you keep your camera running; you just hope your camera doesn’t get stolen.  Mayor Becker explained that some of them [cameras] have a cellular uplink, where it will send pictures to an email address or a cell phone, but the problem with that is that it is like sending a picture with your cellular phone, it takes a minute or so and it doesn’t refresh.  It won’t send video, it will send one picture and a minute later you might be able to get another one.  So, if a deer is moving nice and slow and rubbing his antlers on the bark, you might get him, but if it somebody is doing a donut and taking off, you might miss him.  The Bushnell, for example, is a standardized size and you can buy a case and cable locks for it.  If you put it up high enough where you need an extension ladder, maybe it is not going to get stolen.  Councilman Countryman replied that it has to be [high], but they really work; he and his wife have two of them, but the amount of distance that they will take a picture is reasonably limited, so it has to be put in a pretty good location and because they are so small they are susceptive to pilfering.  Councilman Countryman highly encouraged their use and gave an example of how his works: it’s photographing game and he gets between 200 and 400 pictures a week; if you have a deer standing eating in a corn pile, every time he moves, if it is within the three minute segment that Councilman Countryman has his set for, it is going to take his picture.  It also takes video.  Mayor Becker noted that the Bushnell that he looked at had sharp pictures/videos that were HD-like; he was amazed at how sharp they were.  Councilman Countryman added that every time it snaps a still picture it makes a 15 second video simultaneously as well.  They are not expensive ($225).  Councilwoman Critz commented that if we get the box with the cable to secure it and it is up high then they won’t realize it was there [especially] if it has infrared light and doesn’t flash, but if they did they aren’t going to have the equipment with them to get up there and get it down; the “dumb crooks video” will get their picture again when they come back.  Mayor Becker just figured its worth a try, it’s one of those things, what frustrates him the most about it (he is at the parking lot every couple of days doing various things) is that he has raked it out by hand many times and once a volunteer trail user did a beautiful job with his box scraper for it to only be torn up again a couple days later.  Councilwoman Neill asked how the camera was going to be mounted and who was going to mount it.  Mayor Becker responded that it would be mounted to a tree and he would be mounting it as part of his trail maintenance.    

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to buy a trail camera for $300.00 or less to support security at the greenway parking lot.  Councilwoman Cureton stated that Brite Brown had mentioned that somebody had stolen PB’s tires off the back of his truck and she was wondering if they could get something like this.  Mayor Becker responded that they are inexpensive; one could be purchased for $100 and they are not bad.  Councilwoman Cureton seconded the above motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
9.
Consideration of a NCDOT Resolution for Houston Ridge


· Ms. Brooks commented that she was so happy to be asking the council to pass this resolution; it has been a long time coming, but the roads in Houston Ridge are ready to become public roads.  Mayor Becker added “taken over by the DOT”.  Ms. Brooks requested the council’s approval.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the resolution R-2013-03 taking over Houston Ridge roads to the State DOT and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker mentioned that he did not know how many hours Ms. Brooks had put into this project, but it had to have been “multiple dozens of hours and maybe in the hundreds” over the past two years with road problems; the developer went bankrupt and then there was a foreclosure and the bank ownership and the roads not being built to standards and then no inspection records.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that there was also “the bank saying they didn’t own the roads”.

· The Resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

DIVISION OF HIGHWAYS

REQUEST FOR ADDITION TO STATE MAINTAINED SECONDARY ROAD SYSTEM

R-2013-03

North Carolina

County: 
Union


Road Description:  Labelle Drive, Cotton Top Court and Lambert Court in the Houston Ridge Subdivision in the Town of Mineral Springs in Union County, North Carolina.

Road Location: Off of SR1327 (Camp Ground Road, AKA Pleasant Grove Road), 0.25 mile west of the intersection with SR1329 (Billy Howey Road), as indicated in red on the attached map

WHEREAS, the attached petition has been filed with the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs in the County of Union requesting that the above described road(s), the location of which has been indicated in red on the attached map, be added to the Secondary Road System; and


WHEREAS, the Town of Mineral Springs Town Council  is of the opinion that the above described road(s) should be added to the Secondary Road System, if the road(s) meet minimum standards and criteria established by the Division of Highways of the Department of Transportation for the addition of roads to the System; and


NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs that the Division of Highways is hereby requested to review the above described road(s), and to take over the road(s) for maintenance if it meets established standards and criteria.

ADOPTED this 14th day of February, 2013.










Frederick Becker, Mayor

Attest:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, CZO

CERTIFICATE

The foregoing resolution was duly adopted by the Town of Mineral Springs Town Council in the County of Union at a meeting on the 14th day of February, 2013.

WITNESS my hand and official seal this the 
 day of 


, 2013.

Clerk, Town of Mineral Springs

Official Seal









   Union County, North Carolina

Vicky A. Brooks
10.
Consideration of Purchasing a Steeplechase Brochure Advertisement


· Mayor Becker pointed out that this is the town’s “usual” ad; there has been no change to the Steeplechase Race Program ad.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to do that again this year.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to purchase the $300.00 full page black and white ad for the Steeplechase Race Program and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
11.
Collection System Planning Update


· Ms. Brooks referred to the memo in the agenda packet and noted that she and Mayor Becker met with Keith Garbrick from Peace Engineering & Architecture.  Mr. Garbrick contacted different State agencies in reference to the town obtaining a grant for the sewer line in the town.  Unfortunately, what Mr. Garbrick found was that there aren’t any available given the perimeters of the sewer line for Mineral Springs, because the county wants us to provide funding for everything, the infrastructure, the rights-of-way, the borings, etcetera and when it is all constructed, the town would turn it over to the county.  Grant agencies really want to see some return on what they have given to the town/municipality; they do not want to see it just given away to someone else.  Mayor Becker added “to a rich entity who didn’t need the grant in the first place”.  Ms. Brooks continued with "exactly", and she can understand that, but that is where we are right now.  Mayor Becker and Ms. Brooks also met with Mr. Larry Raley about the Harris Teeter property.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that if anybody has listened to the news, they know Harris Teeter is considering selling, so she is not sure how far the town is going to get with Harris Teeter as far as “putting into our pot”.  Ms. Brooks stated that she didn’t have anything else, except “we are going to keep digging”.  Mayor Becker stated that the door isn’t closed and mentioned that Ms. Brooks included in her memo the option to purchase [a book listing] federal grants for $69; maybe there are sidewalk grants at a pretty low cost too.  Mayor Becker thought that we should go ahead and buy it; it is in the budget to buy things like that.  Mayor Becker continued that it isn’t a dead end, but the conventional grants that Mr. Garbrick was working on are not going to work.  There are many avenues the town can pursue, but it certainly makes all the easy routes seem to be closed to us, now we are going to look a little more deeply into the funding area.  Mayor Becker and Chief Gaddy have had some discussions about the fact that it does seem a little bit of a change from what the county promised where the impression was that they were going to run the first leg of the line.  Councilwoman LaMonica added that the second half was going to be tied into the Raley-Miller project; everyone was nodding and they were going to run that first half because it would provide some service.  Mayor Becker commented that it now seems they won’t do that; they are going to wait until the town funds everything and it is built all at once.  Mayor Becker noted that there are discussions between some agencies and some county commissioners to rethink that.  In addition, Mayor Becker has had some discussions with Assistant County Manager Matthew Delk, which he will discuss under “Other Business”.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if she had anything else.  Ms. Brooks responded that she had apparently forgotten something and asked Chief Gaddy if he had something to say.  Mayor Becker commented that Chief Gaddy could speak since he was an official of another agency that is involved in this.  Chief Gaddy stated that the thing that “burns” him is that in all of the discussions (he has sat in several meetings here) the county was going to install the trunk line, which was from the sewer line where it crosses the road on Highway 75 up to the intersection and then when they brought this out last month and presented it, it came in at the about the same amount of money that they said, but they weren’t going to fund it until the town came up with the money to do the rest of it.  Chief Gaddy has checked around a little bit and he doesn’t know of any other municipality in Union County where that has been the case.  Councilwoman Neill agreed, she doesn’t know of any other municipality that has had that requirement.  Mayor Becker stated that “we are not a developer, we are looking to serve multiple properties, we are not a specific developer, we are not asking to serve just Raley/Miller or just Spiro”.  Ms. Brooks added that is why we were hoping we’d get something from Larry Raley.  Mayor Becker replied that Mr. Raley was going to get back to us.  This is one of the reasons for the Conditional District zoning; they need it in place so that the town can start giving them some site plan approvals so that they have a little more to go on.  With the change in the Harris Teeter status, they may put things on hold for a while; we don’t know.  Mayor Becker has not talked to Mr. Raley since the Harris Teeter announcement.  Councilman Countryman clarified that Mayor Becker was talking about the announcement to sell Harris Teeter.  Mayor Becker confirmed and offered that that may or may not affect things like their investment in property.  Harris Teeter has confirmed that they are in negotiations.  Chief Gaddy clarified that the Raley property was the development back here [behind town hall]; it will put in over half of what is shown on the drawing [sewer plan] on this side of Potter Road.  Mayor Becker noted that it wouldn’t be unreasonable for them to pay at least half of the $852,000 that the county is asking the town to put in, because they would have to put more than that in if they weren’t getting the first $392,000.  Councilwoman LaMonica remembered him being here during some of those discussions, because some of the folks with businesses and residents along that side of Highway 75 basically questioning “what about us” and then the discussion of the gravity and the pump came up; the folks from Union County were more than happy to look at what they can do to tie that all in and see if they could bring it at least all the way to the end of the business district.  Mayor Becker responded instead its 2/3rds of the cost to the town to bring it to the business district.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that “this is a total flip”.  Mayor Becker stated that none of the five county commissioners are close allies to him and he can’t speak for anybody on the board, so there are no "favors" to be done, it is going to be a question of “can the town make the case that this is something that should be a county function and that it would be of benefit to the county if they go forward with it".  

12.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker explained that he had met with Chris Platé, Monroe Economic Development Director, Gretchen Carson from Monroe Economic Development and Assistant County Manager Matthew Delk.  What Mr. Platé wanted was for Mayor Becker to bring him up-to-date on what Mineral Springs’ economic development desires, plans and interests are/have been.  Mayor Becker provided Mr. Platé with copies of the town's Land Use Plan and Vision Plan, as well as the Raley-Miller downtown retail development plan.  They discussed Parkdale’s additional property that is slated for light industrial (on the Land Use Plan) and the Shannon Farm, which is zoned light industrial.  Parkdale has sewer capacity on the property and Duke Power transmission lines, which is a very marketable thing.  Mayor Becker pointed out to Mr. Delk that this was something he could take back to his board [the county commissioners] – industry is at each end and the town considers this non-residential, commercial, retail and professional downtown also to be key economic development for our town. Mr. Platé agreed and is supportive of pushing that to the county commissioners as economic development. If the town gets the downtown plan on the County’s Economic Development Plan it will give a “little bit more of a hook” to perhaps push the county to do some better sewer funding.  Mayor Becker told Mr. Delk that they really need to “rethink” the county funding formula, because it is impractical for the town (with 70 properties downtown on both sides of Potter Road) to divide $1.2 million by 70 and come up with any reasonable number per property owner to charge them a special assessment; it’s too much money.  The town is not getting any of the flow, for every drop of water that goes down that pipe the county will be getting money for the rest of time, so the county should be funding more of it.   Mayor Becker is very optimistic that getting the economic development “hook” really puts the town in a stronger position.  Mr. Platé is on a fast track, because the Board of County Commissioners has really given him the “marching orders” to see all the municipalities to get their plans and then to get a draft to the commissioners by April (who knows when they will adopt it).  Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to call for a special meeting on February 21, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. to meet with Mr. Platé, so that he can get the council's input and be able to document what the Town of Mineral Springs wants to do.    

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to call a special meeting on February 21, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Town Hall to meet with the Economic Development team of Union County and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker pointed out the FYI on the Literacy Council Spelling Bee on April 25th and asked the council if they were interested in pursuing this (he doesn’t want a motion this month).  Councilwoman Critz responded that she and Mr. Critz would not be available on that date [Mr. Critz participated last year].  Mayor Becker commented that this could be on the council's mind and he will come back next month for a motion to fund it and to make the team official.   

· Councilman Countryman referred to Mayor Becker and stated that they need to get together to get those lights out of the tree, because they are hanging down where people can get to them now.  Mayor Becker asked if he wanted to do that on Monday around 10:00 a.m.  Councilman Countryman agreed as long as it wasn’t raining.   

· Councilwoman Cureton commented that she thought if you sold your property that you had to pay the taxes before it is sold.  Mayor Becker responded that you are supposed to.  Councilwoman Cureton replied that John L’s property has been sold, but the book still says he owes.  Ms. Janet Ridings responded that the taxes on that property have been paid; they just have not come off the sheet, because what the council is looking at is for the month of December.   
13. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:28 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, March 14, 2013 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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